Provider Outreach and Engagement: Duals Demonstration Stakeholder Work Group

Meeting #2: Wednesday, June 13, 2012 

This meeting was planned in response to strong stakeholder requests for an in-person meeting in Southern California. Participants had the opportunity to dive into discussions and questions related to California’s proposed demonstration to integrate care for dual eligible beneficiaries. 

This is one of seven stakeholder work groups organized by California’s Department of Health Care Services (DHCS) to gain input on the dual eligibles demonstration. Background information on the work groups and all materials can be found at www.CalDuals.org. 
Key issues raised:
· Counties and health plans need data about dual eligibles, specifically details on their current providers, utilization rates, and whether they live in skilled nursing facilities. 

· Building health plan networks will be important and physicians and other providers need clear direction on how they may join a network to continue serving their patients.
· A clear and consistent communication strategy is necessary to ensure that accurate information is shared across the wide spectrum of stakeholders involved in the duals demonstration. 
· Providers requested further clarity and understanding about how their practices may change under the demonstration. 

Welcome and Overview
Led by Margaret Tatar, Chief, Medi-Cal Managed Care Division, DHCS
Margaret Tatar welcomed everyone and provided an update about the demonstration proposal that was submitted on May 31 to the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS). She reminded attendees that the purpose of this work group is to engage the provider community and receive recommendations on how best to address the community’s concerns and recommendations.
Panel 1: How should health plans communicate with medical groups?

Moderators: Dr. Stuart Levine & Margaret Tatar, DHCS

Panelists: 
· Dr. Brad Gilbert, Inland Empire Health Plan
· Jeff Flick, HealthCare Partners
· Dr. Vinod Jivrajka, Cardiologist, Apple Medical Group
· Dr. Jorge Weingarten, Care 1st Health Plan
Dr. Stuart Levine started the panel discussion with the following question: “How should health plans communicate with medical groups?”
Some common points raised by the panelists included the following:

· Provider education is key. When notifications about enrollment are released to dual eligible beneficiaries, most will contact their physicians to get more information about managed care. 
· Information needs to be conveyed consistently across the continuum of care. 
· Physicians want to learn more about how to coordinate the delivery of services, but educational efforts need to be more clear and consistent.
· Documents with Frequently Asked Questions are helpful to ensure that a consistent message is delivered. Health plans, Independent Practice Associations (IPAs), and other relevant stakeholders should be engaged in the process of creating a unified document that can be circulated to promote consistent messaging.
· Medical societies will be a good resource for educating and reaching out to physicians about the duals demonstration.

· Proper oversight will ensure that all involved providers are delivering care in a coordinated manner that promotes the goals of the demonstration.

· Informed providers can improve the perception of managed care in the eyes of consumers. 
· Outreach efforts to educate consumers about the benefits of managed care are important.  
· Health plans should reach out to traditional Medi-Cal and Medicare providers to educate them about the duals demonstration. 
Questions/Comments
During the question and comment period, the following points were made:

· Data from the Federal government is needed so that health plans can become aware of who the traditional Medicaid/Medicare providers are. Efforts to reach out to these providers are needed to educate them about new opportunities under the duals demonstration.
· Health plan operations need to be standardized across the state.

· Health plans should take time to mentor and train their contracted providers to reinforce that better performance leads to better compensation. 
· Health plans will play an important role in teaching providers about innovative approaches to promote coordinated care. 

· Safety net providers are key in helping with beneficiary outreach and education. 
Panel 2: The duals demonstration and the role of independent physician practices

Moderators: David Ford, California Medical Association & Scott Coffin, DHCS

Panelists: 
· James Mason, CEO, SynerMed
· Dr. Hector Flores, Family Practice at White Memorial Hospital
· Dr. Arnold Rappaport, MD, Radiologist

David Ford introduced the panelists, stating that the purpose of this panel was to hear three different perspectives on the role of physicians in the duals demonstration. Panelists voiced their opinions about the duals demonstration and described anticipated challenges that will need to be addressed. 
Some common points raised by the panelists included the following:

· Currently, many physicians rely on dual eligible patients and fee-for-service reimbursement for the majority of their income. Thus, moving dual eligibles into managed care could threaten the financial viability of some independent physician practices. 
· Processes need to be in place to protect independent physicians. It is often difficult for small groups to get on an even playing field with larger health plans/networks of physicians. 
· When physicians contract with larger health plans, it is important that these providers are reimbursed fairly, have flexibility about which environments they are allowed to care for patients in, and should be included in governance. 
· Patient education is critical. Independent physicians tend to be involved in the communities they serve and can build upon the trusted relationships they have with patients to promote managed care and the duals demonstration. 
Questions

During the question and comment period, the following points were made:
· Spend time educating patients about Medi-Cal and Medicare. Educated patients and families have the knowledge and skills need to make informed decisions.

· Presenting skeptical physicians with good data that demonstrates the benefits of managed care is key to encourage them to contract with one of the demonstration health plans. 
Breakout Groups

Attendees broke into smaller groups and discussed the following five questions: What is the reaction/thoughts about the panel discussions? What are your questions about the duals demonstration? What is your main issue of concern about the duals demonstration? Is there an issue that is not being addressed by the state? What is the next step after this meeting?
One representative from each breakout group provided an overview of what was discussed. Overall, the groups were satisfied with the panel discussion. However, it would have been nice if a beneficiary were represented on the panel.

Some comments and concerns about the duals demonstration included the following:

· Gaining support and convincing specialists to contract with a health plan to participate in the demonstration. 

· Health plans need to communicate with IPAs to get a better understanding of existing concerns. 

· Clarification and guidance is needed to help counties integrate behavioral health services with health plans. 

· Health plans need data to help identify dual eligible beneficiaries and FFS providers. 
· If the state provides physicians with the addresses of dual eligible beneficiaries, outreach efforts to promote managed care could be initiated. 

Some questions about the duals demonstration:

· How to ensure that consistent and accurate information is being communicated between the state, counties, health plans, providers, and patients? Right now, information is coming from too many different levels contributing to confusion and fear at both the provider and patient level. 

· How is the duals demonstration going to be operationalized? What is the timeline? A guidance document is necessary. 

· How will performance metrics be created and utilized?

· How is enrollment and opt out options going to be communicated?

· How are rates going to be established to ensure that physicians are being adequately reimbursed for the services they provide? How will risk adjustments be incorporated in the rates?

· What happens to beneficiaries residing in overlap counties (like San Bernardino County)?

· What is the oversight process going to look like? How are health plans going to be held accountable to ensure that all contacted providers are delivering care appropriately?

· What happens under the duals demonstration if a substantial number of duals opt out?

· How will various provisions of the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act in 2014 impact the duals demonstration?

Here are some suggestions for next steps:

· A patient and representative from IHSS should be represented on the next panel discussion. It would also be helpful to hear more from physicians about their concerns and input about the duals demonstration. 
· A FAQ document needs to be created and shared with providers.

· Create a campaign to combat negative opinions towards managed care and to promote the duals demonstration.
· Educate providers so that they can relay accurate information to their patients. 
Summary Overview

Led by Dr. Stuart Levine, MD, DHCS
The duals demonstration presents an incredible opportunity to transform the delivery system and improve the quality of care while reducing health care costs. California is prepared like no other state to make this a success because of its mature managed care landscape, Dr. Levine said.

Provider engagement will be essential to the success of the demonstration and play a critical role in reassuring and educating dual eligible beneficiaries. A communication strategy will ensure that information is conveyed consistently to minimize confusion among health plans, provider, and beneficiaries. 
Closing Remarks and Next Steps

Led by Margaret Tatar, Chief, Medi-Cal Managed Care Division, DHCS
Margaret Tatar thanked everyone for spending their afternoon to talk about strengthening the communication channels with providers. The Department will continue working with the provider community as the demonstration develops. Please submit suggestions for a list of Frequently Asked Questions to info@calduals.org or leave comments on the CalDuals website here: http://calduals.org/2012/06/meeting-2-provider-outreach-meeting-in-long-beach-ca/.
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